

# THE BATTLE OF STONES RIVER DECEMBER 31, 1862–JANUARY 2, 1863

# by Caroline Ann Davis and Robert M. Dunkerly

# **ENDNOTES**

#### **Works Cited**

#### **Prologue**

Page xviii: Garesche took the warning . . . - Garesche, Louis. *Biography of Lieut. Col. Julius P. Garesche, Press of J.B. Lippincott Company, 1887 the University of Virginia: Quote from General William S. Rosecrans, on the death of his friend.* Pg. 440.

Page xix: About ten minutes after . . . - taken from a letter from William B. Hazen in the *Annals of the Army of the Cumberland*, in talking about the death of Julius P. Garesche.

### Chapter One: A Long Way to Murfreesboro

Page 1: "I can never forget whilst..." Lincoln to Rosecrans, quoted in, Bruce Catton, *Never Call Retreat* (Doubleday & Co.: New York, 1965), p. 47

- Page 1: "situated on high rolling ground on the right bank of Stone River..." J.T. Gibson, 78<sup>th</sup> Pennsylvania, Miller Brigade. Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, *Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River*, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 3.
- Page 2: As 1862 drew to a close, General William S. Rosecrans.... Lamers, William M. *The Edge of Glory: A Biography of General William S. Rosecrans, U.S.A.* (Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1961).
- Page 3: Another big change came in the form of General Order No. 168.... On October 24, 1862, the War Department issued General Orders No. 168, creating both the XIII Corps and the XIV Corps. The XIV Corps was to be organized from troops of the Army of the Cumberland, and to be commanded by General William Rosecrans.
- Page 4: One rumor had it that his troops tried... Welsh, Jack D. *Medical Histories of Confederate Generals*, Kent State University Press, 1999
- Page 5: "The President is very impatient at your long stay in Nashville..." Letter from General-In-Chief, Henry Halleck, War Department Washington, December 4, 1862 to Major General William S. Rosecrans
- Page 6: "Your dispatch received. I reply in few but..." General William S. Rosecrans, letter in response to General-In-Chief Henry Halleck, December 4, 1862

# **Chapter Two: Plans Are Made**

- Page 9: "We had taken up winter quarters..." Q Lt. Spencer B. Talley, of the 28th Tennessee, Palmer's Brigade, Breckinridge's Division. Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, *Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River*, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 1
- Page 9: "Press them hard! Drive them out of their nests!..." Lamers, William M. *The Edge of Glory: A Biography of General William S. Rosecrans, U.S.A.* (Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1961). 199-201.
- Page 10: Unfortunately, some of his family..." Einolf, Christopher J.: "Forgotten Heroism", *North & South*, Volume 11, number 2, page 90, December 2008.
- Page 10: However, unbeknownst to the Federal commander... McDonough, James Lee. "Battle of Stones River." In *Battle Chronicles of the Civil War: 1862*, edited by James M. McPherson. Connecticut: Grey Castle Press, 1989.
- Page 11: "The country was hilly and rough..." Ira Owens, of the 74th Ohio, Miller's Brigade, Negley's Division. Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, *Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River*, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 2
- Page 11: "During the march from our old encampment..." Amandus Silsby, Letter Dated February 8, 1863. (Stones River Regimental Files)

Page 11: As they struggled ... Lamers, *Edge of Glory*.

Page 15: "Just before 'tattoo' the military bands on..." Samuel Seay, 1st Tennessee Infantry (Maney's Brigade, Cheatham's Division), December 30, 1862. Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, *Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River*, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 13-14.

## **Chapter Three: Attack at Dawn**

Page 18: "I could hear the wild yelling behind..." Stewart, 15th Ohio (Willich's Brigade, Johnson's Division) Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 19

Page 19: "had been killed still holding..." Jones. 10th Texas (Ector's Brigade, McCown's Divisision) Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 19

## **Chapter Four: Drive Them From Their Nest**

Page 27: "no hope of stemming the tide..." Personal Memoirs of P. H. Sheridan, Published 1888, New York: Charles L. Webster & Company

Page 27X: "The enemy were driven across the Wilkinson Pike..." O.R. War of the Rebellion: Serial 029 Page 0846 KY., MID. AND E.TENN., N.ALA., AND SW. VA. Chapter XXXII.

Page 29: "My line was now far advanced beyond that of Withers..." Ibid. O.R. Serial 029

Page 30: As Vance later described it... Report of Col. Robert B. Vance, Twenty-ninth North Carolina Infantry, commanding regiment and Second Brigade. January 10, 1863.

Page 31: "One of the last sights witnessed as we entered..." Gibson, 78th PA (Miller's Brigade, Negley's Division) Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 42

Page 31: "I cannot remember now or ever seeing more dead men..." Watkins, 1st Tennessee (Maney's Brigade, Cheatham's Division) Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 38

# **Chapter Five: The Round Forest**

- Page 33: Three Union brigades . . . *Official Records of the War of the Rebellion*. Washington, DC: 1880-1901. Series I, Vol. 20, 518.
- Page 34: Colonel Grose deployed . . . Ibid., 527, 544.
- Page 34: "Hazen, you'll have to fall back" William B. Hazen, *A Narrative of Military Service* (Boston: Ticknor and Co., 1885), 80.
- Page 35: Major Thompson wrote, J.N. Thompson, "The Gallant Old Forty-Fourth Mississippi," *Confederate Veteran* Vol. XXXVIII, October, 1920, No. 10, p. 406-7.
- Page 35: Their attack . . . Stephen D. Lutz, "Stick Charge at Stone's River, *Civil War Times*, Vol. XLI, No. 6, pp. 59-72.
- Page 35: Chalmers' men attacked twice . . . Official Records, 544.
- Page 35: C.P. Ball of the 41st Ohio recalled . . . C.P. Ball, "Friend Converse," *Jeffersonian Democrat*, January 22, 1863.
- Page 36: Next Donelson's lone Brigade . . . *Tennesseans in the Civil War* (Nashville: Civil War Centennial Commission, 1964), 191.
- Page 36: The 8th Tennessee lost 306 . . . Womak Diary, 718-20; *Tennesseans in the Civil War*, 191; James Lee McDonough, *Stones River- Bloody Winter in Tennessee* (Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 1980), 135; Stephen D. Cox, *Civil War Flags of Tennessee* (Nashville: Tennessee State Museum, 2020), 182, 183.
- Page 37: Following the attacks . . . Official Records, 527.
- Page 38: Breckinridge then arrived . . . Ibid., 838-9.
- Page 39: The last attack went forward . . . William McKay's Memoir.
- Page 39: Two of Preston's regiments . . . Official Records, 784.
- Page 39: With the Union army now . . . Thomas B. Van Horne, *History of the Army of the Cumberland* (Cincinnati, OH: Ogden, Campbell, & Co., 1875), 242-3.
- Page 39: Confederate pressure . . . *Official Records*, 527, 519, 531; Meg Groeling, *The Aftermath of Battle: The Burial of the Civil War Dead* (El Dorado Hills, CA: Savas Beatie, 2015), 152.
- Page 40: "Although I was at Shiloh . . . " Official Records, 561.

#### **Chapter Six: The Battle in the Rear**

- Page 43: Advancing in tandem with the infantry . . . Official Records, 966.
- Page 45: Most of the Union cavalry . . . Dennis Belcher, *The Cavalries at Stones River* (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2017), 183.
- Page 45: Wharton reported that . . . Ibid., 966.
- Page 45: Zahm's three Ohio regiments . . . Belcher, 171.
- Page 46: Nearby, Capt. Gates . . . *Official Records*, 673; Gates P. Thurston, "Personal Recollections of the Battle in the Rear at Stone's River, Tennessee," Military Order of the Loyal Legion of the United States, Ohio (1908, Wilmington, NC: Broadfoot Publishing, 1993), Vol. 6, 225), 225.
- Page x: With McCook's wagon train safely . . . Official Records, 636-7.
- Page 46: Wharton's cavalry prepared for a final assault . . . Belcher, 185; Cox, 431.
- Page 47: The Union trooper's success . . . Ibid., 104, 182-183.
- Page 47: The Union army's supply wagon train . . . Ibid., 186-7, 185.
- Page 47: Nineteen year-old Colonel Eli Murray of the 3rd Kentucky Cavalry . . . *Official Records*., 627-8.
- Page 49: In the meantime, Colonel Robert H.G. Minty . . . Ibid., 624.
- Page 49: The 4<sup>th</sup> Michigan. . . Ibid., 624-5; Cox, 415.
- Page 49: Adjutant J.C. Reiff . . . Cox, 416; Charles Kirk, *History of the 15th Pennsylvania Volunteer Cavalry* (1906), 110, 94.
- Page 50: Less than half of the 15th Pennsylvania Cavalry . . . Belcher, 91-3.
- Page 50: Near the same time, Captain Frank Mix . . . Official Records, 629-30.
- Page 50: A trooper in the 15th . . . . Ibid., 216.
- Page 50: The disparity in weapons . . . Ibid., 217
- Page 51: In the retrograde action, Ibid., 219.
- Page 52: Union soldier Alexander Stevenson wrote . . . Alexander Stevenson, *The Battle of Stones River* (Boston, 1884), 102-30.

Page 53: Thurston noted, "There was a succession . . ." - Thurston, 227.

## **Chapter Seven: Like An Electric Shock**

- Page 55: General Thomas sent General Lovell Rousseau's division . . . Official Records, 377-8.
- Page 57: Thomas sent Scribner . . . Ibid., 383.
- Page 57: Around ten o'clock Generals Thomas and Rosecrans . . . Ibid., 395.
- Page 57: Captain Jesse Fulmer of the 15th . . . Ibid., 399-400. There is no explanation for why the Confederates of Rains' brigade had blue uniforms, and whether it was an intentional to deceive or not.
- Page 58: Rosecrans was active all day . . . Henry Cist, *The Army of the Cumberland* (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1882), 112-3.
- Page 59: Rosecrans personally placed Beatty's brigade . . . Official Records, 584.
- Page 59: Rosecrans also personally ordered Colonel Charles Harker . . . Ibid., 502.
- Page 59: Engaging Liddell's and Johnson's brigades . . . Ibid., 503.
- Page 59: With ammunition replenished . . . Ibid., 912-13, 916, 914.
- Page 60: A soldier in the 9th Texas recalled . . . 9th Texas Account, in possession of the author.
- Page 60: In the meantime the Pioneer Brigade . . . Cist, 112-3.
- Page 61: The Pioneers laid down . . . Henry V. Freeman, "Some Battle Recollections of Stone's River," *Military Order of the Loyal Legion of the United States, Illinois Commandery*. Vol. 3, 1895, 234-6.
- Page 61: Captain Lyman Bridges . . . Official Records, 245.
- Page 61: In the meantime, Rousseau's men . . . Cist, 112-3.
- Page 64: Confederate General Matthew D. Ector . . . Official Records, 927.
- Page 64: G.B. Moon, "A Boy's Experience in Seeing a Battle," Confederate Veteran VII, 119.

#### **Chapter Eight: Lonely and Dark**

- Page 68: As the sun set . . . John Fitch, *Annals of the Army of the Cumberland* (Mechanicsville, PA: Stackpole Books, 2003), 400. The captured artillery guns were taken from McCook's wing.
- Page 68: Perhaps no better summary . . . Van Horne, 245.
- Page 69: In the evening Rosecrans issued a proclamation . . . Official Records, 183.
- Page 69: In the cedar forest . . . Robert Smith, "Confederate Diary," Transcribed by Jill K. Garrett, (Columbia, TN, 1975), 44; *Official Records*, 662, Ridley 65
- Page 69: Union Brigade commander Colonel George Roberts . . . Hazen, 6.
- Page 70: General William Hardee . . . Frank H. Smith, "The Duck River Rifles, The Twenty Fourth Tennessee Infantry," in Jill K. Garrett and Marise P. Lightfoot, eds. *The Civil War in Maury County, Tennessee*. (Columbia, TN, 1966), 88.
- Page 70: It appears General Bragg . . . Official Records, 778
- Page 70: Many Confederate troops . . . Ibid., 662.
- Page 70: Private Bromfield Ridley . . . W.D. Pickett, "Reminiscences of Murfreesboro," *Confederate Veteran* XVI, 452; Bromfield L. Ridley, "Echoes from the Battle of Murfreesboro," *Confederate Veteran* XI, 67.
- Page 70: In another telegraph to Richmond, Bragg stated . . . Official Records, 662
- Page 71: Private W.J. Worsham of the 19th Tennessee wrote . . . W.J. Worsham, *The Old Nineteenth Tennessee Regiment* (Oxford, MS: The Guild Bindery Press, 1982) 73, 72; 9th Texas Account, in possession of the author.
- Page 71: Washington Ives of the 4th Florida . . . . Jim C. Cabaniss, "Civil War Journal and Letters of Washington Ives," 1987, 35; Phillip Sheridan, *Personal Memoirs of P.H. Sheridan* (New York: Charles L. Webster, 1888), Vol. I, 236-7.

#### **Chapter Nine: New Year's Day**

- Page 73: The dawn of the New Year . . . David Logsden, ed., *Eyewitness Accounts at Stones River* (Nashville, TN: Kettle Mills Press, 1989), 73.
- Page 73: Late in the previous afternoon . . . Cist, 118.
- Page 74: The Confederate commander . . . Official Records, 667, 692.
- Page 75: Behind Union lines surgeons . . . Ibid., 220.

- Page 75: The Confederates ran into Union defenders . . . Ibid., 849, 899, 350, 371.
- Page 75: Near the Round Forest . . . Ibid., 508.
- Page 75: Joseph Hutcheson of the 3rd Georgia Battalion . . . Joseph Hutcheson, "More About Gen. James E. Rains," *Confederate Veteran*, XVI, 391.
- Page 76: Later he and Kendrick . . . Ibid.

## Chapter Ten: Breckinridge's Attack

- Page 79: "There was a Hill or prominence..." (CS) Maj. Pickett, Assistant inspector general, Hardee's Staff. Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, *Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River*, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 82
- Page 80: "the wrong he did Kentucky and Kentuckian,..." Duke, Basil W. *A History of Morgan's Cavalry*. Cincinnati, O. 1867, p. 26
- Page 80: "the commanding general now had hundreds of enemies." Davis, William C. *The Orphan Brigade*. Doubleday and company, New York, 1980. p. 150
- Page 83: "this attack is made against my judgment..." Ibid. p. 155
- Page 86: "The river where we crossed was sixty feet wide..." Sgt. Welch, 51st Ohio (Price's Brigade, Van Cleve's Division) p. 89.
- Page 87: "Van Cleve's Division of my command was retiring..." Johnson, R. U. (Ed.). (1887). Battles and leaders of the Civil War. volume 3. Battle and Leaders of the Civil War: The Century War Series, 3.
- Page 88: "The lines were reformed in the place where..." Copper, 20th Tennessee (Preston's Brigade, Breckinridge's Division) Quoted in, David R. Logsdon, *Eyewitnesses at the Battle of Stones River*, (Kettle Mills Press, 1989), p. 96
- Page 88: "The entirety of the battle . . ." Daniel, p. 270, footnote 9. Daniel uses a variety of sources to determine the best estimate of Breckinridge's division strength.
- Page 89: "The records of war do not give an instance..." Vol. XVI, Sept 1908, No. 9 "Reminiscences of Murfreesboro." Col. W.D. Pickett, Assistant Inspector General To Lieutenant General Hardee.

#### **Turning Points**

- Page 91: The cost was 13,249 Union and 10,266 Confederates . . . *Official Records*, 215, 674; Benjamin B. McCeney Jr., "A Critical Analysis of the Command of General Braxton Bragg, CSA, With Special Emphasis Being Placed On His Handling of the Battles at Perryville, KY, Chickamauga, GA, and Murfreesboro, Tullahoma, Shelbyville, and Chattanooga in TN." (Unpublished Paper, Middle Tennessee State College, Murfreesboro, TN: 1961), 56.
- Page 91: The morning of January 3 began . . . Cist, 124.
- Page 92: In Murfreesboro, doctors continued . . . Clifton R. Breckinridge, "Domestic Life of General John C. Breckinridge," *Confederate Veteran* I, p. 325.
- Page 92: At about noon Bragg met with Polk . . . Official Records, 682.
- Page 93: On January 4 the Army of the Cumberland . . . Van Horne, 251.
- Page 93: On January 5, Thomas's Wing . . . Cist, 125.
- Page 93: "Soldiers of the Army . . ." Official Records, 675.
- Page 94: This was Bragg's second major battle . . . Earl J. Hess, *Braxton Bragg: The Most Hated Man in the Confederacy* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2016), 113.
- Page 94: In addition, there was great dissatisfaction . . . Ibid., 115-121.
- Page 95: The clamor reached the attention . . . Ibid., 115-121.
- Page x: When he returned, . . . . Official Records, Vol. XXXV, 624.
- Page 96: A lack of trust . . . McDonough, 227-28.
- Page 97: In the Army of the Cumberland . . . Cist, 125.
- Page 97: On January 9 . . . Ibid., 139.
- Page 99: Though the Western Theater saw many bloody and gruesome battles t ... *Official Records*, 197.

## **Appendix A: The Union Occupation of Nashville**

- Page 132: "Many people here think . . ." Edwin M. Stanton Papers, March 4, 1862, Library of Congress.
- Page 133: You are hereby appointed . . . Edwin M. Stanton to Andrew Johnson, "Appointment to Military Governor," in *The Papers of Andrew Johnson*, Vol. 5, ed. LeRoy P. Graf and Ralph W. Haskins (Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 1979), 177.

- Page 133: "with the olive branch . . . " Graf and Haskins ed. "Speech in Nashville," 202.
- Page 133: Only a month after . . . Nashville *Daily Union*, April 16, 1862. Louisville *Daily Journal*, April 17, 1862.
- Page 134: Johnson didn't stop at just the press, Graf and Haskins ed. 365-366.
- Page 134: "Why are they not . . ." Detroit *Advertiser* quoted in Nashville *Daily Union*, May 6, 1862.
- Page 134: Eradicating treason . . . Walter T. Durham, *Nashville The Occupied City: The first Seventeen Months- February 16, 1862, to June 30, 1863* (Nashville: Tennessee Historical Society, 1985), 144-145.

## **Appendix C: Touring Stones River**

Page 137: "General Rosecrans has [Murfreesboro],"- Official Records, p. 187

## **Appendix D:**

- Page 151: Land acquisition began almost immediately . . . George Chandler, Officer in Charge, to Quartermaster General, memorandum re: "Purchase of Land QM 601.1 C-R," October 22, 1929. Records of the War Department Relating to National Parks, National Archives, College Park MD.
- Page 152: The negro holdings . . . Chandler memorandum, October 22, 1929.
- Page 153: The preservation of historic sites . . . Concord, Rebecca. "The Changing face of the Country: Environmental History and the Legacy of the Civil War at Stones River National Battlefield." The George Wright Forum. Vol. 28 Number 2 (2011). Pg 163.

#### Appendix E: Stones River National Cemetery & Battlefield Preservation

- Page 155: Initially many of the Union dead . . . Robert M. Dunkerly, *Stones River National Cemetery: General History and Cultural Resource Report*. 1996. On file at Stones River National Battlefield, 4; Larry J. Daniel, *Battle of Stones River*. Baton Route: Louisiana State University Press, 2012, 202.
- Page 156: Many of the Union dead . . . Peter Cozzens, *No Better Place to Die*. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1990, 203.

- Page 156: The need for cemeteries . . . Monro McClaskey, *Hallowed Ground*. New York: Richard Rosen Press, 1968, 25.
- Page 157: In the years immediately . . . McDonough, 229.
- Page 157: The cemetery consisted of . . . John C. Spence, *The Annals of Rutherford County, Vol. 2.* Murfreesboro: Rutherford County Historical Society, 1991.
- Page 157: "A wall four . . ." Fred Brigance, "A View of the Battlefield of Stones River, from the New York Times, September 2, 1865, Furnished by Fred Brigance." Murfreesboro, TN: Rutherford County Historical Society. Publication Number 8, Winter 1977, 79-80.
- Page 158: "A stone wall encloses . . ." Trowbridge, John. *The South: a Tour of Its Battlefields and Ruined Cities in 1865*. Washington, DC: L. Stebbins, 1866, 278.
- Page 158: During its first few decades . . . Willet 102, *Cultural Landscape Inventory* 5, *Draft General Mangement Plan*, 31.
- Page 159: A decade after . . . Ann Wilson Willett, *A History of Stones River National Military Park*. MA Thesis, Middle Tennessee State University, 1958, 112; Dunkerly, 10.
- Page 159: In May 1890 . . . Dunkerly, 10.
- Page 161: The Hazen Monument is thought . . . Groeling, 152.
- Page 162: An 1897 article . . . "Stones River Battlefield and National Park Association." Confederate Veteran V, #1 January 1897, p. 31-32.
- Page 162: In typical Victorian flair . . . Ibid.

